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	SCOTTISH ADVISORY PANEL FOR OUTDOOR EDUCATION


	Present
	Apologies

	Andy Beveridge - City of Edinburgh
Nigel Marshall - North Ayrshire 

Ali Dreyer - Fife 

David Girling – Perth and Kinross

Gavin Brebner - Angus 
Chalmers Smith - Midlothian

Drhue Forbes - North Lanarkshire.
Jane Jackson - Falkirk 

Bruce Harris - South Ayrshire Council

Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

John Hamilton – West Dunbartonshire

Dave Fowler – Associate

John Hall – Borders

Jonathan Kitching – Aberdeen City

Bob Telfer – AALS

Nick Lansdell –South Lanarkshire

Dave Fox – Associate (Minutes Secretary)
	Mike Taveren - Dumfries and Galloway 

Don MacLean – Western Isles

George Reid – Highland

Helen Winton - Stirling

Willie White - East Ayrshire

Julie Wilson - Education Scotland

Dave Horrocks – Moray and Aberdenshire

Elspeth Pawlak – West Lothian

Bruce Harris – South Ayrshire

Gavin Howat – HSE

Des Bagshaw – Independent Schools

Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City



Introduction

Nigel Marshall: Welcomed SAPOE members to Ardlui and thanked those who had helped, behind the scenes, to achieve so much over the past 3 months. 

Report on the EGM
	1
	Changes to the Committee Structure

· Development Officer’s time will be bought in as necessary. It will not be a permanent post.

· Office bearers will serve for 2 years instead of 1. This is to enhance continuity particularly in view of the new tasks that now require to be tackled.

John Hall queried the synchronisation of replacing the chair and the committee members. The Chairman replied that the timing of the changes is under consideration and SAPOE will be advised.


	Accepted unanimously

	2
	Obligation of Members when representing SAPOE

· Members who attend meetings and working groups as SAPOE representatives are expected to share information about the event with the executive as soon as practicable.


	Accepted unanimously

	3
	Date of Annual General Meetings

· In future, the AGM will be held in March instead of in September. This is in order to avoid the break in communication caused by the summer holidays. The next AGM will be March 2014.
Nick Lansdell queried how many meetings need to be held per year.
Chairman replied it will remain at four, but attendance will continue to be monitored.


	Point of information


	1
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising

· Accepted unanimously.

· Any matters arising will be covered in the agenda.


	

	2
	HSE update

· In the absence of Gavin Howat, Ali Dreyer indicated he had a written report from Gavin but that it contained no significant items.

Bob Telfer passed on Marcus Baillie’s concerns over High Ropes and Zip Wire practices. There had been several incidents including one fatality. Poor practice is not uncommon and supervision not always adequate. Unlicensed centres are of particular concern.


	

	3
	Education Scotland update

· Apologies from Julie Wilson as she was unable to send a report out prior to the meeting and was not able to attend the meeting.

	A.D to send out report with minutes. 

	4i
	Treasurer’s Report and Budget

· Andy Beveridge submitted his report and budget to the meeting.
· Invoices are still to be issued to local authorities in respect of year 2012-2013

· The treasurer drew attention to gulf between the estimated expenditure for the coming year and the projected income.

· Note that Minute Secretary costs have not been included for 2012-13

Nigel Marshall drew attention to the considerable cost of him attending the OEAP conference. He reported on the benefits of this link in view of current differences over licensing situation.

Colleges are associate members of SAPOE, but are probably not aware of this. They are not invoiced. The meeting felt they should be encouraged to participate. Attention should be focused on those offering teacher training and those offering outdoor courses.

John Hall drew attention to the link D of E had established with the Association of Directors of Education. The meeting agreed to look at ways SAPOE could improve its links to ADES


	A.B to issue invoices. 

A.B to investigate.

A.D. to investigate.

	4ii
	Secretary’s report

· The secretary reported on the work he had carried out over the last three months. This included: reports and minutes of last meeting, letters to chief executives, attending 2 SAPOE executive meetings, preparing notes and agenda for Dec 2012 meetings, emailing and letter writing as required.


	

	4iii
	HASEE review & “Going Out There”

· The chairman reported that a contract had been signed with Scottish Government for producing “Going out There”. SAPOE’s fee for this would be £20,000 of which £15,000 was for the web document and £5,000 for associated training costs.

· The document should be on-line for members by the end of January.

· Consultation phase for members from end of Jan. to early March.

· The document should be ready to be made public by March with a launch date around that time. 

· The chairman thanked Jane Jackson and John Hall for their work.

· Jane Jackson reported on the document’s current status. SAPOE will receive an initial instalment of £12,000 in January and a further £8,000 in March.

· The pages have been structured, but still need to be fitted to the website.

· There will be a separate website for “Going out There”, but there will be a link to the SAPOE website.

· There will be a “toolkit” to accompany the document. This will mainly consist of exemplars of excursion procedure documents. There is some difficulty in producing this toolkit as the Scottish Government favours a unified approach whereas each local authority has its own system.

Andy Beveridge expressed concern over the effectiveness of current advice on overseas expeditions. He drew attention to Edinburgh’s document on international visits. He thought that Edinburgh would be willing to allow their document to be adopted and updated by SAPOE in order to support “Going out There”.

The meeting strongly agreed with the concerns. It viewed Andy’s suggestions as very positive and asked that they should be followed up. It thought that the Edinburgh document might be placed on the SAPOE website with a link to/from “Going out There”.

Liz Brookes agreed to form and lead a working group to look at this whole issue.


	J.J to continue web structure. 

J.J and Willie White to progress the toolkit.

A.D. to include Jane’s notes with minutes.

J.J. to include Ed doc. on website when suitable. 

Bob Telfer to pass further info to SAPOE.

Liz Brookes to form/lead working group.

	4iv
	Licensing update

The chairman explained the current situation:

· The Scottish Minister has stated that Scotland will retain a statutory Licensing scheme.

· The Scottish Government have accepted that it needs to be made fit for purpose.

· The composition of the working group to revise licensing in Scotland has still to be determined.

Bob Telfer explained that the TQS contract ends in March with a possible extension for 6 months. This would indicate that the Licensing situation would need to be progressed before late 2013. 


	

	4v
	Register of Providers update

· This list would be included on the SAPOE website but would be in the “Members’ only section”.

· It will NOT be a SAPOE approved list. It will purely be for information and a sharing of resources. It currently includes providers from the Edinburgh and Dumfries & Galloway lists.
One member explained that his local authority was using a list of providers in an obligatory and restrictive manner. The meeting expressed grave concern if any authorities were to adopt this approach.

Bob Telfer advised members to keep an eye on the licence situation of any providers they used as there had been considerable change recently with many new/lapsed licences.


	All members to note this.

	4vi
	SAPOE website update

Jane Jackson explained that:

· The SAPOE website was being revised by a new web manager.
· Members should use the site in order to justify the expense.
· The minutes will be posted on the website. This should become the main source for viewing them. 
· There will be links in the minutes to any associated reports.
· The current problem of members getting access to the “Members’ only section” is being resolved.

	All members to note this.

	4vii
	Outdoor Learning Cards training

Discussion took place regarding running another OLC tutor training course. 

· Concern was expressed over possible creation of too many tutors and also over SAPOE’s ability to monitor the quality of courses delivered by a large number of tutors.

· However, it was decided that another tutor training course was required.

· Candidates from authorities which had already used their two free places would be charged.

· Authorities which had not yet had free places would not be charged.


	To be organised by Helen Winton & 

Willie White.



	4viii
	Reps’ reports, AAIAC & SAAF nominations, Real World Learning update

· There were no reps’ reports

· SAAF nomination: apply to be an individual member of SAAF if you wish. SAPOE does not have a rep position on this group.
· AAIAC: the chairman expressed the view that it was important to continue SAPOE’s representation on this body. One main benefit is to keep AAIAC informed about the Scottish situation. There is a need for someone to fill this vacant role.

· Real World Learning: SAPOE is listed as a partner body by RWL. The meeting came to the conclusion that this was not appropriate. SAPOE, as a local authority advisory group, was not equivalent to the other partners. The meeting felt that SAPOE should request RWL to change its status to that of “observer”. At the same time, SAPOE should express its wish to continue supporting RWL.


	Urgent action:

all members. 

A.D to attach Willie White’s info to the minutes.

N.M. and  Willie White to contact RWL. 



	5
	Implementing Curriculum for Excellence through Outdoor Learning 

Andy Beveridge reported on the Association of Heads of Outdoor Education Centres discussions and actions on CfE. 

· Dave Spence had had discussion with MSP Mike Russell

· A.B. expressed his personal view that members should form a judgement on which centres were really delivering CfE.

· A.B. reported that MSP Dr. Allan, chair of the Scottish Studies group, had been sympathetic to the broad aims of Outdoor Learning. Dr Allan had asked for evidence/research to support the value of Outdoor Learning and residential education. He had also been concerned over possible cut-backs within the sector. 

· AHOEC felt there was a need for external expert assistance in promoting their case to Ministers.


	

	6
	Budgetary Pressures on Outdoor Learning

There was a discussion on the various problems being caused to Outdoor Learning by financial pressures on local authorities.

· Dhrue Forbes had earlier explained that all forms of outdoor provision in North Lanark were under threat.

· It was felt that the Scottish Government had strongly supported Outdoor Learning.

· Encouraging all pupils to get outdoors at an early age had been  valuable educational progress, but it was important not to see it as the sole method of delivering Outdoor Learning.

· Dave Fowler gave voice to the need to value “progression and breadth” in the delivery of Outdoor Learning. SAPOE should be stressing the need for “links and harmony through all forms of Outdoor Learning”.

· General concern was expressed over the threat to higher skill level outdoor activities. It was felt they provided an essential progression for secondary pupils.

· Members should address concerns with local councillors.

· Members should encourage schools to include Outdoor Learning in their development plans.

· Scottish Government is not necessarily aware of budgetary pressures on Outdoor Learning. What can SAPOE do to address this? Should it do anything? Questions sent to each member’s MSP? etc


	All members to take note.

A.D. to set up Forum link. All members to comment ASAP.

	7
	“Going out There” launch/conference day

Jane Jackson introduced a discussion over how and when to launch “Going out There”. Those present were split into 3 groups  and asked to consider:

· Format for March meeting/s: 1 day, 2 consecutive days, 2 separate days, noting that there was possible conflict with the next SAPOE meeting.

· The nature of the launch: whether it should include a training event at same time or whether this should take place at a later date.

· The nature of any training.

· Who should be invited to the launch/training.

· Where the event/s should take place.

All groups reported back on similar lines. It was felt:

· It was difficult to come to firm view without having seen the document. 

· Directors of Education might need to be advised of content of document prior to its launch and to consider their response.

· There was a lot to fit into one day. SAPOE should plan carefully.

· It was important to have a range of people invited to the launch.

· The venue would dictate the type of event to some extent. Eg could it be at Holyrood? 

There was discussion over the need for a clear strategic timetable running up to the launch. Some of the items identified were:

· Document to be available to SAPOE by end of January.

· Feedback from members during period Jan to March.

· The need for members to have opportunity to discuss document.

· The need to advise/discuss document with Directors of Education.

· The document to be made public by end of March.

· Prepare a Times Ed article.

· Ensure a Scottish Government press release.

· Develop a clear programme for any launch/conference day/s.

· Ensure the document would be ready by launch day!


	N.M to investigate venue.

SAPOE executive to co-ordinate this process.

All members to contribute to forum discussion on website

	8
	Year of Natural Scotland

Next year is the Year of Natural Scotland. It was felt SAPOE should support this initiative.

· Chalmers Smith proposed the idea of an “everyone getting outside day”. This was enthusiastically received.

· The date and nature of this event need to be developed.


	C.S & Jonathan Kitching to prepare plan.

	9
	AOCB

· Brief further discussion took place regarding better links with Association of Directors of Education

· Education Scotland are running an event to develop ideas on using the two hours of PE. Willie White and Helen Winton are going to advance the role of Outdoor Learning in this context.

· Please remember to use the SAPOE website/Forum for discussion and information whenever possible.


	John Hall to investigate.

W.W & H.W.

All members.

	10
	Date of next meeting

· 5 March 2013 venue tbc

	


